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Note: This year (2022) marks the 80th anniversary of the founding and dedication of Marine Corps 
Base Camp Joseph H. Pendleton.  CPHS will document this important milestone in the Groundbreaker 
newsletter through various articles covering the construction of the base to its dedication by President 
Franklin D. Roosevelt on Sep. 25, 1942 on through to the deployment of the 9th Marine Regiment 
(the first major Marine Corps unit to arrive aboard the base) to the Pacific theater in January 1943.

The Military Development of 
Rancho Santa Margarita

Camp Joseph H. Pendleton, 
Oceanside, California

Rancho Santa Margarita has gone to war.  
A cattle and agricultural ranch as vast as 
many of the great cities of the United 
States.  The rancho has been transformed 
in fifteen short months into one of the 
largest and most complete training bases 
and hospital areas in America.

Work of transformation was under 
guidance of the Bureau of Yards and 
Docks, United States Navy.  Architects 
were Hunt, Chambers, and Ellingwood, 
assisted by Claud Beelman. Haddock-
Engineers, Limited was the contractor.

Named Camp Joseph H. Pendleton, this 
Marine Corps training base embraces 
an area of 130,859 acres and extends 
from the northerly limits of the city of 
Oceanside to the southerly limits of 
the City of San Clemente, and from 
the Riverside County line to the Pacific 

Ocean.  The area measures eighteen 
miles along the coast line and twelve 
miles from the Pacific Ocean to the 
Riverside County line.

In the building of Camp Pendleton, 
Haddock-Engineers, Limited had many 
problems to overcome.  Geographically, 
the project is removed from the industrial 
and labor centers of San Diego by some 
forty miles and from Los Angeles by 
approximately seventy-five miles.

Construction was ordered ahead in 
April 1942 - at which time military 
construction was at its peak; men and 
materials were at a premium; funds were 
limited; and time was all essence of the 
contract.

Camp Pendleton Base Construction    Camp Pendleton Base Construction    
Panorama of contractor’s warehouses, repair shops, saw mill, and lumber yard.  Civilian barracks in background.

Heavy-duty road machinery at work on 
main highway



2

Construction, Cont.
A staff of five thousand men, capable and trained, had to be 
assembled, organized, fed and housed in the quickest possible 
time.  The men are deserving of admiration for the sacrifices 
they made to perform their duties on this important work 
many left their own firesides and permanent employment 
and accepted the facilities of the small communities adjacent 
to this development, some living in construction barracks, 
others in trailers, and still others travelling one hundred miles 
per day.

The procurement of one million dollars’ worth of equipment 
and tools - discovery and development of local material 
deposits and water supplies - purchase and scheduling of more 
than fifteen million dollars’ worth of materials and supplies - 
prefabrication of materials - and the intelligent application of 
modern construction methods, together with adaptable mass 
production methods - all bear tribute to the outstanding ability 
displayed by Haddock-Engineers, Limited.  Astute handling 
of problems is fully reflected in the remarkable record of low 
costs and the speed with which the project was completed.  
The following pages, by photography and narration, illustrate 
how a few of the many problems were overcome.

The preceding is an extract from a limited edition hardcover 
book, “The Military Development of Rancho Santa Margarita 
- Camp Joseph H. Pendleton, Oceanside, California”, 
published by the primary construction contractor, Haddock-
Engineers, Limited, which built Camp Pendleton.  The book 
was subsequently donated many decades later to the Camp 
Pendleton History and Museum Division.  A very special 
thanks to Faye Jonason (Director, Camp Pendleton History 
and Museum Division) for lending CPHS this rare book and 
providing the digitized images in support of the article.

Construction Facts & Figures:
- 14 miles of four-lane paved highways
- 22.5 miles of two-lane paved highways
- 50 miles of unpaved highways
- 68 miles of remote area roads
- 4.5 miles of railroad sidings, spurs
- 6 reservoirs (12.7 million gallon capacity)
- 52.5 miles of water lines
- 68.5 miles of sanitary sewer lines
- 91 barracks (housing 25,000 Marines)
- 8 Officers’ quarters
- 7 regimental areas
- 6 dispensaries
- 8 firehouses
- 7 post exchanges
- 2 post offices
- 6 theaters
- 9 warehouses
- 7 guardhouses
- 2 training tanks
- 1 Navy hospital (consisting of 57 buildings)

Dipping vat for wood-life priming coat in lumber yard
Gunite machine at work on reservoir

Old Rattlesnake Canyon Road which was re-
placed by modern two-lane highway on each 
side of canyon.
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from the “Progress Edition” magazine, published by the Oceanside Daily Blade Tribune (1944)
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Camp Pendleton under construction; 1942 (Photo courtesy of the Oceanside Historical Society)

“Key Plan”, depicting the sectioning of the Camp Pendleton land area into twenty-seven “areas”; 1942
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Panorama of Area No. 1 (Mainside)

Training Tank

Firehouse

Guardhouse

Warehouses

Radio and telephone building

Two-story Division headquarters building
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from the “Progress Edition” magazine, published by the Oceanside Daily Blade Tribune (1944)



7
Listing of various contracted projects that comprised the comprehensive Camp Pendleton project, 1942 through 1952
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CPHS held its 6th 
Annual Golf with a 
Hero tournament 
on May 20 at the 
beautiful Omni La 
Costa Resort and 
Spa.  This was a 
major fundraiser for 
us, but it is also an 

opportunity for 36 young people to play 
a course that would otherwise be beyond 
their means.  Each foursome included an 
active duty Marine or Sailor who played at 
no cost to him or her.  

I am pleased to welcome Anne Estes as 
an Associate Director on our Board of 
Directors. She will be helping to rejuvenate 
our Speakers Bureau that waned during the 
COVID pandemic.  Anne will be building 

a team of speakers to give presentations on 
various aspects of Camp Pendleton history, 
beginning with Native Americans and 
continuing through the Mission, Rancho, 
and Marine Corps eras.  Their presentations 
will not only inform listeners about the 
history of Camp Pendleton but also 
emphasize the important role the Marine 
Corps plays as a steward of that history.  

Since my last report, CPHS has donated 
$2,500 to restore a World War II Marine 
Corps combat art mural belonging to Camp 
Pendleton.

I am pleased to announce that CPHS 
received a formal response from the 
Assistant Secretary of the Navy on April 
19, 2022, acknowledging the CPHS offer to 
donate a monument to Maj. Gen. Pendleton 

for permanent placement aboard Camp 
Pendleton.  This is a very important step 
towards the completion of this project in 
that it permits the Commanding General, 
Marine Corps Installation West/MCB 
Camp Pendleton to help arrange for the 
monument installation and dedication.  
While the dedication date is not yet known, 
we are hoping for late September 2022 to 
coincide with the 80th anniversary of the 
dedication of Camp Pendleton Joseph H. 
Pendleton.  

As always, I thank you for your support that 
is so vital to our efforts to help the Marine 
Corps preserve and tell the history of Camp 
Pendleton.

Richard B. Rothwell
President’s Message

By Cal Frantz

World War II era Marine veterans of the 
1st Marine Division were celebrated at our 
Marine Corps birthday event on Nov. 6, 
2021.  That event is extensively chronicled, 
in both photos and words, in the Fourth 
Quarter (Volume 15, Number 3) edition of 
Groundbreaker.  It was a unique occasion, 
and for all who were there it was “a 
particularly extraordinary night to be able 
to witness this historical moment, never to 
be repeated again.”

While celebrating WWII veterans was 
the “main event” of the evening, another 
memorable occasion in CPHS history took 
place that evening.  The winner of the first 
CPHS Historical Essay Contest was present 
and recognized early in the evening’s 
program.  CPHS President Dick Rothwell 

tells the story in his President’s Message 
in the Jan 2022 newsletter when he says, 
“During the ceremony, I presented a $1,000 
check to Laura Scott.  Laura, a senior at San 
Diego State University, was the winner of 
the first CPHS essay contest.  Her paper, 
“A Bridge Between: The Relocation of 
Vietnamese into Southern California” tells 
the story of Camp Pendleton’s role in the 
relocation of Southeast Asia refugees to the 
United States after the end of the Vietnam 
conflict.”

The first essay contest is often referred to 
as the “2021 Essay Contest” because the 
writing, judging and overall conduct of the 
contest occurred during calendar year 2021.  
In actuality, the project began in the Fall of 
2020, with the development and distribution 
of a flyer that advertised the contest and the 
cash awards that were offered.  Many CPHS 

volunteers were instrumental along the 
way in bringing the project to a successful 
conclusion.  In particular, we would like 
to thank Deb Hellman, Bo Hellman, Mike 
Kelley, Joe Fegan, and Dick Rothwell for 
their efforts in support of this project from 
its beginning to its end. 

The first essay contest began what looks 
like an annual project for CPHS.  At 
least there will be one more, as the “2022 
Essay Contest” was also announced in 
the last edition of the Groundbreaker 
newsletter.  The 2022 contest was open to 
undergraduates in colleges or universities in 
Orange, Riverside, or San Diego Counties.  
While registration for the 2022 contest 
ended on March 31, 2022, our judges are 
looking forward to receiving and reviewing 
the essays from the registrants (which are 
due in late August 2022).

CPHS Essay Contest

Richard B. RothwellRichard B. Rothwell

Left: Details, prior to restoration; Center: Details, after 
restoration; Right: Full view of restored combat art mural

Combat Art Mural Restoration
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6th “Golf With A Hero” Golf Tournament

CPHS Events Director Mike Lewis poses with two of the 
Marine volunteers that helped the day of the tournament.

Author Amy Forsythe talking with golfers about her newly 
released book Heroes Live Here — A Tribute to Camp 
Pendleton Marines Since 9/11

Golfers warming up on the driving range. Teams getting ready to head out for shotgun start.

1st Place 2nd Place 

Dogleg Brewing raffle winner, CWO3 
Matthew Kirkland.

First Place Team Second Place Team

Additional Photos can be found at: https://camppendletonhistoricalsociety.org/past-events
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Donors
Master Sgt. Tim Anderson, USMC (Ret)

Armed Forces Dispatch Newspaper
Blair Group Luxury Homes and Estates

Judith Burns
Dogleg Brewery

Callaway
 Milford Wayne Donaldson, FAIA

Amy Forsythe
Ladies Professional Golf Association

Bob Leonard
MGySgt Mike Lewis, USMC (Ret)
LtCol Mike Linehan, USMC (Ret)
Scott and Kathy McEldowney  S

Omni La Costa Resort and Spa
Pendleton Memorial Golf Association

Col Jerry Polyascko, USMC (Ret)
   Molly Schaus (OLY)/Movement In A Box

SurfCoins.com
Sycuan – Singing Hills Resort

TaylorMade
Veterans Association of North County (VANC)

WM – Waste Management
Col Jim Williams, USMC (Ret)

The 6th “Golf With A Hero” Golf Tournament held on May 20, 2022 could not have 
been such a success without the support of our Sponsors, Donors, and Volunteers.

6th “Golf With A Hero” Golf Tournament
Sponsors

Devil Dog 
Calvin Frantz

JL Wennes CPAs

Salute to Service 
Brig. Gen. John W. Bullard, Jr., USMC (Ret)

Kathy and Scott McEldowneyJanet Wennes Team

Vincente Hinojosa III Team 
(AFS)

Blair Group representatives

Frontwave Credit Union Team

Golfer Kevin Luhnow  
holding the signed LPGA 
flag he won in the raffle.
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www.camppendletonhistoricalsociety.org
Camp Pendleton Historical Society, Inc. 

is a non-profit 501(c)(3) corporation.

CAMP PENDLETON HISTORICAL SOCIETY 
IS A NON-FEDERAL ENTITY.  IT IS NOT A PART 

OF THE DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE 
OR ANY OF ITS COMPONENTS AND IT HAS 

NO GOVERNMENTAL STATUS.

Col. Richard Rothwell, USMC (Ret)
President

Col. Jerry Polyascko, USMC (Ret)
Vice President

Master Sgt. Tim Anderson, USMC (Ret)
Treasurer

Col. Bo Hellman, USMC (Ret)
Secretary/Membership

Sgt. Maj. Bill Birnie, USMC (Ret)
Michael Kelley, Ph.D.

Lt. Col. Charles Kershaw, USMC (Ret)
MGySgt. Mike Lewis, USMC (Ret)

Col. Jim Williams, USMC (Ret)

ASSOCIATE BOARD MEMBER
Anne Estes

HONORARY BOARD MEMBERS
Faye Jonason

Base History and Museum Division
Kelli Brasket

Base Environmental Security Dept.

COUNCIL OF ADVISORS
A distinguished group of advisors is 

helping to guide us as we grow.  We are 
pleased to acknowledge their support.

Brig. Gen. John Bullard, Jr., USMC (Ret)
Maj. Gen. Vincent Coglianese, USMC (Ret)

Milford Wayne Donaldson, FAIA
 Lt. Col. Joseph C. Fegan III, USMC (Ret)

L. Patrick Forster
Lt. Gen. Edward Hanlon, Jr., USMC (Ret)
Maj. Gen. Anthony Jackson, USMC (Ret)

Anthony B. Joseph
Maj. Gen. Michael Lehnert, USMC (Ret)

Anthony R. Moiso

Upcoming Events
CPHS Events - 2022
The Camp Pendleton Historical Society is currently planning the following 
event:

3rd Annual “Old Corps” Marine Corps Birthday Celebration
Date: Nov. 11, 2022
Location: Omni La Costa Resort & Spa (Carlsbad, Calif.)

For more information, please contact the CPHS Events Committee at  
cphs.events@gmail.com.  Additional information about the event will 
also be posted on the CPHS Facebook and web pages and broadcast via 
Eventbrite and separate digital communications.

Book - Heroes Live Here

CPHS member Amy Forsythe is an award-winning multimedia journalist 
and military combat veteran with more than 28 years of experience in 
storytelling, communications and multimedia content creation.

Amy deployed to Iraq and Afghanistan as a U.S. Marine Combat 
Correspondent and now continues to serve as a Public Affairs Officer in the 
U.S. Navy Reserve. Her imagery and articles have been published on Fox 
News Channel, CNN, MSNBC, ABC News, Newsweek Magazine, Soldier of 
Fortune Magazine, and many other news outlets.

She recently released the book Heroes Live Here as a tribute to honor those 
Marines stationed at Camp Pendleton who served and sacrificed in wars 
since 9/11.

Learn more at www.heroeslivehere.com.



Camp Pendleton Historical Society
P.O. Box 5497
Oceanside, CA  92052

MEMBERSHIP NEWS

www.facebook.com/camppendletonhistoricalsociety 
Help us get to our next goal

 of 900900  likes

Many thanks to our loyal members for their recent membership renewal: 
Joseph Dertinger, Jr.

Col A. B. Diggs, USMC (Ret)
Marc and Trina Lamkin

Jeremy and Frandy Laster
Bradley Lee

Jim and Anne Marie Leonard
Michael Moreland

Anne Morris
Joe and Julie Morris

Thomas Morton
Catherine O’Brien

Wanda Prosser
Eric and Cristy Sellas

Robert Warrick

Welcome aboard to our newest members who recently joined our cause:
Michael Dougherty

Hillary Jessup
Kent Paris

Patti Siegmann
Richard Quandt

Paul Wojahn

Ranchero Level:
Matthew and Carolyn Witman

Commanders Circle:
MSgt Dave Davidson, USMC (Ret)

MGen John Ewers, USMC (Ret)
Martin O’Connor
Ernest Smith, Jr.

Pendleton 
Monument 

Donors:

SgtMaj Bill Birnie, USMC (Ret)
Timothy T. Day Foundation

Scott and Kathy McEldowney
Col Richard B. Rothwell, USMC (Ret)

Nancy Taylor

Donors:
Anthony Moiso/Cow Camp Caridades

Fred Rose

Coming Soon....Coming Soon....  
Details for the Details for the 

Pendleton Monument DedicationPendleton Monument Dedication


